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Abstract
Introduction:
In Iraq, gastric cancer is the ninth most
frequent cancer. health-related quality of life
(HRQOL) encompasses a person's physical,
mental, emotional, and psychological wellbeing, as well as their social and functional
status. These aspects are crucial in
assessing
the
long-term
health
consequences of stomach cancer. The
purpose of this study is to summarize the
quality of life among gastric cancer patients
and how it affects their daily activity.
Methods:
A descriptive cross-sectional study was done
in an oncology teaching hospital in Baghdad
Iraq in 2021. 30 patients with gastric cancer
diagnosed using endoscopic biopsy were
recruited. Participants were asked to answer
questions in a structured interview. The
questionnaire included questions about the
quality of life including symptoms, treatment,
and activities of daily living.

quality of life during the recent 3 months and
80% had worse quality of life than before.
50% had worse economic status than before.
30% had a lack of energy almost every day
and 80% had a low mood at least once a day.
Diabetes is the most frequent co-morbidity.
Conclusion:
The majority of patients had a good or
acceptable lifestyle, but worse than before
with half having worse economic status than
before. Most participants have bad moods
and lack of energy, and the majority have
limited social activities.
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Results:
Half of the sample were males. 46.66% were
in their sixth decade or older. 33% had poor
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1. Introduction
In total, 1.1 million cases of gastric cancer
and 770,000 deaths occurred in 2020
around the world, with 2-fold more incidence
in males than in females. [1] Gastric cancer
is the 5th most frequent cancer and the 4th
leading cause of cancer mortality [2].
In Iraq, gastric cancer is the ninth most
frequent cancer, and second to colorectal
carcinoma. According to the World health
organization (WHO) data, mortality rate is
4.9% with 5-years prevalence of 3.9 per
100000 [3].
In cancer therapy research, health-related
quality of life (HRQOL) is becoming
increasingly important. A self-reported
HRQOL is multifaceted and may be difficult
to describe in a quantitative and subjective
manner. [4]
HRQOL encompasses a person's physical,
mental, emotional, and psychological wellbeing, as well as their social and functional
status. These aspects are crucial in
assessing the long-term health
consequences of gastric cancer and postoperative HRQOL. [5]
As a result, HRQOL is a multifaceted
construct. A physiological consequence in a
patient with stomach cancer may be nausea
or swallowing difficulty, a psychological
effect could be sadness, and a social effect
could be withdrawal due to embarrassment
over being sick. Economic impacts of
disease are sometimes mentioned in
conjunction with functional effects of illness.
[6] There's also a debate about how the
disease affects one's spiritual well-being.
However, in general, the triad of
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"physiological," "psychological," and "social"
consequences is thought to characterize
HRQOL. [7]
To improve survey sensitivity and specificity,
a generic questionnaire and a supplemental
malignancy-site specific questionnaire are
sometimes
employed
simultaneously.
Patients who have survived surgery for a
malignant stomach tumor are known to
experience a variety of nutritional and
functional issues. The quality of life
outcomes following surgical treatment of
stomach neoplasms have received a lot of
attention in recent years.[8]
Assessing the HRQOL of cancer patients
also demands paying great attention to their
daily lives and their viewpoints which we like
to refer to as quality of daily life because it is
based on the patients' specific experiences
in their everyday lives [9].
The aim of the study is to assess the quality
of life of gastric cancer patients and to study
how gastric cancer affects their daily activity.

2.Materials and methods
2.1 Study design
This is a descriptive cross-sectional study
conducted between August and September
in 2021 in oncology teaching hospital in
Baghdad Iraq. Participants were asked to
answer questions in a structured interview.
The questionnaire included questions about
the quality of life among gastric cancer
patients, treatment, and activities of daily
living.
A convenience sample of 30 patients having
gastric cancer patient diagnosed using
endoscopic biopsy. All patients were
receiving chemotherapy at the ward.
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The content validity of the questionnaire was
assessed by 2 oncology professors at
Baghdad University College of medicine
2.2 Variables and variable definition:
Data were collected using structured
questionnaires these include
sociodemographic and medical information
as follows:
- Demographic Characteristics and
general questions: include: Age, gender,
Residence (city or village) , Marital status
(Married, Single, Widow ), Education: (
Illiterate, only Read & write, Primary,
Secondary , College , higher education)
Employment status: (Employed, Nonemployed), Co-morbidities: (Diabetes,
Hypertension), smoking status, The
treatment : ( Chemotherapy, Radiotherapy,
Combination of both, Surgery), duration of
the illness: (below one year, more than a
year)
- Duration of the treatment: (below one year,
more than a year), Awareness of the
treatment and the prognosis :( Yes, No).
- Activities of Daily Living: include:
dressing, taking bath, doing house work (No
difficulty, Moderate difficulty, Impossible
without help), sleep disturbance (Sleep
undisturbed, wake up sometimes,
Sometimes I have a sleepless night)
- Leisure activities: Doing exercise: (yes,
yes with restriction, not at all), visit friends
and relatives (Once a week, once or twice a
month, never)
- Quality of life: during last 3 months (good,
fair, poor), Quality of life compared with your
life before the cancer (better now, not
changed, worse now).

- Job and financial status: Economic
(better now, not changed, worse now),
Changing job: (changed, not changed),
financially responsible on your family
(responsible, not responsible)
- psychological condition : have bad
mood (In the morning, Only in the evening,
Almost never) lack of interest (Almost every
day, One or two days a week, Almost never)
, feel lonely(Almost every day ,One or two
days a week , Almost never) , lack of energy
(Almost every day ,One or two days a week
, Almost never), hopeful about your
future(Never, Sometimes, Always) , get
upset over little things (Never , Sometimes ,
Always ) , make contact with people (Never
Sometimes ,Always ) , afraid of becoming
totally dependent (Never , Sometimes ,
Always).
2.3 Ethical approval
Each patient was asked for his/her consent
verbally before the starting the interview. The
ethics approval for conducting this study was
granted by University of Baghdad- College of
medicine.

3.3 Results
Results will be shown in tables.
Table 1a, b will show patients’
characteristics.
Table 2,3,4,5 will be shown in the appendix

4. Discussion
Many factors can influence cancer patients'
quality of life, it is critical to identify which
factors are directly related to this aspect
aiming for improving patients' quality of life.
Whereas gastric cancer is uncommon
before the age of 40, we discovered in this
study that approximately 43 percent of
patients were under the age of 40, as the
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condition usually manifests itself in the fifth
and sixth decades of life [10].
Table 1a: show patients’
characteristics
employment
status
(governmental)

employed

8 (26.67%)

Not employed

22 (73.33%)

Smoking

smoker

8(26.67%)

comorbidities

No
comorbidities
diabetes

7 (23.33%)
10 (33.33%)

Hypertension

5(16.67%)

chemotherapy

24 (80%)

combined

1 (3.33%)

surgery

5(16.67%)

treatment

duration of
illness

duration of
treatment

awareness of
treatment,
prognosis

below a year

16 (53.33%)

A year or
more

14(46.66%)

below a year

17 (56.67%)

more than a
year

13 (43.33%)

yes

26 (86.67%)

no

4(13.33%)

advanced disease. And this may account for
worse quality of life. [13, 14].
The degree of education may impact the risk
of cancer in a number of ways. In this study,
we discovered that almost 40% are
uneducated or have only basic education.
Our study further revealed that about 73.33
% of patients are unemployed, this may be
due to high tiredness and lower work
capability. Fatigue was a prevalent issue
across both housekeeping and productive
employment. And most survivors would be
Table 1b: show patients’ characteristics
Age groups

gender

residence

In reality, males were more likely than
females to be diagnosed with gastric cancer
in industrialized nations, whereas the ratio
was somewhat lower in developing countries.
This substantial gender gap is unknown,
although it is probable that exposure, in
addition to genetics, has a role. However, in
our study the ratio was similar 1:1 [11, 12]
Rural patients in our study made up 20% of
all patient participants. Rural gastric cancer
patients are far worse than urban patients
this effect may be related to educational and
economical differences which may have an
impact on presentation delay leading to

Count (%)
20-29

6 (20%)

30-39

7 (23.3%)

40-49

3 (10% )

50-59

7 (23.3%)

≥60

7 (23.3%)

male

15 (50%)

female

15 (50%)

city

24 (80%)

village

6(20%)

maternal
status

Married

26(86.67%)

Unmarried

4 (13.33%)

education

illiterate

4 (13.33%)

primary

8 (26.67%)

secondary

11 (36.67%)

collage

7 (23.33%)

higher
education

0 (0)

unable to conduct their usual household
tasks, therefore their family position may be
altered and family members that have a
cancer patient might have to offer them with
a
psychological
support
system.
Furthermore, the data may be used to advise
economic
rehabilitation
services,
occupational health services, and business
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owners, as well as to shape government
policy for stomach cancer survivors [15].
26.67% of the sample are smokers, 33% are
diabetics and 16.6% are hypertensive, these
co-morbidities may add a more negative
burden on the quality of life, more drugs, and
more complications which may mandate
more doctor visits, these may put more strain
on the economic status of the patients.
Because social activities and exercise are
key predictors of gastric cancer patients'
quality of life. In our study, 15 people cannot
exercise. In addition, 4 (13.3%) of the
participants in our research are unable to visit
friends or relatives and are unable to attend
a celebration or wedding. Also, 80% of
participants were in a poor mood and 86.6%
of patients felt upset sometimes or always
over little things. These may explain the
decreased daily activity. Cancer, on the other
hand, is a risk factor for mental problems,
[16].
including
depression
Depressive
disorders have been linked to a lower quality
of life and worse outcomes in cancer
patients. Exercise can also assist patients
with their hunger and sleep quality, both of
which are harmed by depression. [17,18,19]
About 10% of participants have had a good
quality of life in the previous three months,
and 20% have had the same quality of life as
they did before cancer. Following religion,
self-efficacy and functional status were found
to positively affect gastric patients’ quality of
life [20]
In this study, half of the participants'
socioeconomic position has deteriorated.
There is evidence that the disease struck at
a period in patients' lives when they were
thinking about retiring or working less, and
that higher physical restrictions raised the
likelihood of quitting.[21,22] However, almost
80 % of participants have not changed their
jobs and are still responsible for their families
(23.33 % responsible and 40 % partially

responsible). This deterioration may be
explained by the burden of the expensive
drugs and treatment plans.
12 (40.00 %) of patients reported feeling
lonely almost every day, Loneliness, on the
other hand, is a known risk factor for poor
mental and physical health in the general
population, as well as in cancer patients.
Increased loneliness has been linked to lower
immune function, depression, exhaustion,
pain, sleep disturbances, cancer incidence,
and all-cause mortality among cancer
patients [23].
Lacking of energy in everyday was found in
30.00% of the patients. The most prevalent
symptom among cancer patients is fatigue
and a lack of energy due to the disease.
Chemotherapy and radiation all cause
weariness in patients. According to previous
research, cancer survivors can experience
fatigue for up to five years after treatment is
completed. [24]

5. Limitations
The study was conducted in one centre; a
multicentre study is required to find the
consistency of the results among the
population of Iraq. Also the number of cases
is few compared with other type of cancer
and some patients were not able to complete
the interview. So we found difficulty in data
collection.

6. Conclusion
Majority of patients had a good or acceptable
life style, but worse than before with half
having worse economic status than before.
Most participants have bad mood and lack of
energy, and majority have limited social
activities. Diabetes being the most frequent
co-morbidity.

Recommendations
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Larger sample size maybe required in future
studies. Using a validated online available
questionnaire may be more appropriate in
upcoming studies.
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Appendix:
Table 2: quality of life assessment.
General health
perception
quality of life
during 3 months

Count (%)
good

3 (10%)

Fair

better now

17
(56.67%)
10
(33.33%)
0 (0)

unchanged

6 (20%)

worse now

24 (80%)

(acceptable)

poor
quality of life
compared with
your life before
the cancer

2022 | 10 | 2 | 1
8

Quality of life among gastric cancer patients in one center in Baghdad, Iraq in 2021.

Table 3: Social activities among patients.

Social activities

Number

Percentage

doing exercise, and doing

yes

1

3.33

housework

yes with restriction

14

46.67

not at all

15

50.00

Total

30

100.00

Once a week or more

6

20

Once or twice a month

20

66.7

Never

4

13.3

Total

30

100.00

visit friends or relatives
go to a wedding or party

Table 4: economic issues among participants.
HRQOL Regarding
Economic status
Economic status.

Number
better now

Percentage

0

.00

15

50.00

15

50.00

30

100.00

unchanged

worse now

Total
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Changing job

changed

6

20.00

24

80.00

30

100.00

7

23.33

12

40.00

11

36.67

30

100.00

unchanged

Total
Financially responsible on
your family

responsible

partially responsible

not responsible

Total

Table 5: Psychological items.
Psychological condition
having bad mood

in the morning

Number Percentage
8
26.67
16
53.33

only in the evening
6

20.00

30

100.00

12
10

40.00
33.33

8

26.67

almost never
Total
feeling lonely

almost every day
one or two days a week
almost never
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30

100.00

9
19

30.00
63.33

2

6.67

30

100.00

4
20

13.33
66.67

6

20.00

30

100.00

4
18

13.33
60.00

8

26.67

30

100.00

10
13

33.33
43.33

7

23.33

30

100.00

5

16.67

Total
lack of energy

almost every day
one or two day a week
almost never
Total

Hopeful about the future

never
sometimes
always
Total

getting upset over little
things

never
sometimes
always
Total

contact with people

never
sometimes
always
Total
never
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afraid of becoming totally
dependent

17

56.67

8

26.67

30

100.00

sometimes
always
Total
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